
 

 
1 

 

Nelson County Joint Planning Commission/Board of 
Supervisors 

Meeting Minutes 
October 25th, 2022 

 
Present:  Board of Supervisors: Jesse Rutherford, Skip Barton, David Parr, and Ernie Reed - Planning 
Commission: Chair Mary Kathryn Allen and Commissioners Mike Harman, Chuck Amante, and Robin 
Hauschner 

Staff Present: Candy McGarry, County Administrator and Deputy Clerk Amanda Spivey - Dylan Bishop, 
Director and Emily Hjulstrom, Planner/Secretary 

Call to Order:  Mr. Rutherford and Ms. Allen called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the Old Board 
of Supervisors Meeting Room, County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

 

GAP – Accessibility and Planning Technical Assistance Grant 

Ms. Bishop presented the following information:  
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Ms. McGarry added that there will be a second step of applying. Ms. Bishop noted that it used to be that 
way but is not a county application and all they will have to do is adopt it and notify VDOT.  

Mr. Reed made a motion to adopt Resolution 2022-60 to support the endorsement for the 
application. Mr. Rutherford seconded the motion.  

 

Yes: 

Jesse Rutherford 

Skip Barton 

David Parr 

Ernie Reed 

 

Comprehensive Plan Update 

Ms. Catherine Redfearn and Mr. Chris Musso from the Berkley Group presented the following 
information: 
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Ms. Redfearn explained that their purpose in this joint session is to present the results of the various 
public engagement efforts as well as some draft content for the plan. She added that the final public 
engagement results will be presented at the next joint workshop.  
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Mr. Russo explained that having public engagement of over 1000 people is fantastic for such a rural 
community. Ms. McGarry asked if there could be duplications, Ms. Redfearn explained that there would 
be a few due to people participating at multiple workshops.  
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Mr. Russo showed the word cloud based on the results of the question asked of participants: “What is 
one word that describes Nelson County?” 

 

He also showed a summary of the Idea Wall posts from the nelson2042.com website. He added that the 
Idea Wall will stay open through the rest of the update process and he will continue to provide updates.  
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Mr. Russo explained that they had four stakeholder sessions with participants from each of the listed 
topics. He then reviewed the common themes that were seen across the stakeholder sessions. He also 
reviewed the common themes seen in the public workshop sessions.  
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Mr. Russo explained that each number on the chart represents a group that selected that answer. 
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Mr. Russo explained that the amount of survey results from specific regions of the county reflect the 
population density of the county. Mr. Barton noted that there could be other reasons for the high 
response from Nellysford. Ms. Redfearn explained that there is a correlation between population 
density and response rates. 

Mr. Reed asked how the locations were chosen. Mr. Russo explained that they were the listed locations 
to choose from on the survey. Ms. Redfearn explained that these locations are what the Board had 
decided to include in the first kick off session.  
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Mr. Russo showed the four big ideas that stood out to them throughout the entire public engagement 
process. 
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Mr. Rutherford noted that there are interest groups that can dominate results and that the data should 
be taken with a grain of salt. He explained that he is still thinking of the community groups that weren’t 
as engaged. Ms. Redfearn explained that the only time they got data on participants’ location was 
through the survey. She added that the demographic analysis is skewed because it’s based only on the 
survey results where location was an optional response.  

Ms. Allen asked when they will get the data on specific things like drunk driving incidents. Mr. Russo 
explained that they would go into that specific data in the transportation section. Mr. Amante asked if 
they used the demographic information from VPAP and that it gave a broader representation of the 
demographics of Nelson County. 

Mr. Reed noted that they are depending on the Berkley Group to provide as much accurate data as 
possible. He asked if they would be able to cross check how many people did actually participate. Mr. 
Reed suspected that the numbers shown in Nellysford may be reflecting multiple inclusions for each 
participant. Mr. Russo noted that he could sort out the duplicates on the attendance sign in sheet for 
the public meetings. Mr. Reed ask that he do this. Ms. Redfearn noted that they can drill down to find 
specific individuals but that this data is more about points of contact and that someone showing up to 
three separate meetings means they still showed up three times. Ms. Allen explained that the 
population in the county is so small that a few people can make a large difference. Mr. Amante added 
that they went into this knowing that it would be a minority of the population that participate. Ms. 
Bishop noted that the point of the workshops is to form the Comprehensive Plan to represent the 
community’s goals.  Mr. Rutherford explained that he went to multiple meetings. He emphasized that 
there weren’t as many locals represented in the beginning. He added that they knew that the data 
would skew towards the Rte 151 corridor from the beginning. Mr. Barton noted that it is important that 
people participate and feel like they are part of the process.  

Mr. Russo added that they are adding a separate anonymous survey that will give people an opportunity 
to send in a comment about anything.  
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Mr. Russo added that this information reaffirmed the information they took away from the rest of the 
public engagement process.  
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Ms. Redfearn clarified that the intent is to have draft chapters posted on the website for the public to 
comment on.  

Mr. Russo noted that now is the time to nail down style choices in the document (fonts, colors, etc.). 

Mr. Reed asked how past planning documents would fit into the plan outline. Ms. Redfearn explained 
that they have created a list of previous planning resources that has been vetted by staff. She explained 
that they can post it on the 2042 website but they have not been able to vet the documents yet to see if 
they are applicable to the process. She explained they will be added as they proceed through the 
chapters. Mr. Reed noted that it is all public record and that the historical context of these plans can 
have significance. Ms. Bishop explained that they could put the information in one location on the 
county website. Mr. Amante asked if they would be including the Rockfish Valley Area Plan. Mr. Amante 
noted that it was never adopted. Ms. Bishop noted that the Berkley Group does have the document for 
their use while they are drafting the Comprehensive Plan and that it is already online. Ms. Allen added 
that she isn’t sure that the RVAP needs to be on the website because it was never adopted. Mr. Reed 
explained that the data in the document is still significant.  

Ms. McGarry noted that she would like the white lettering on the plan to be darker.  
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Population density map is persons per square mile.  

Mr. Russo explained that Nelson County’s population is projected to slowly decline over the next 25 
years by 2.84%.  
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Mr. Amante explained that in the VPAP information there was a chart that agreed with the information 
that the Berkley Group presented. He also noted that it shows an 11% drop since 2000. Ms. Redfearn 
explained that they are pulling their information straight from the census counts. Mr. Amante noted 
that VPAP also uses the census. Mr. Rutherford pointed out how interesting it was that the highest 
density population used to be on the James River and now it is on the other end of the county with the 
population staying the same. Ms. Redfearn explained that the 38.6 median age reflects all of Virginia. 
Mr. Barton noted that he doesn’t think the change is coming as much from younger people leaving but 
older people moving in. Mr. Barton made the point that people on the North end of the county seem 
more likely to want to maintain their homes while the younger population in the rest of the county is 
more likely to make changes.   

Mr. Russo explained that short term rentals don’t get listed as housing in the census. He explained that 
Nellysford appears as being so unoccupied because of this. He added that the 842 number came from 
county data. Mr. Russo explained that 88% reflect single family or mobile home dwellings. Mr. 
Rutherford wondered how many of the 10,000 available housing units are not marketable. Mr. Barton 
added that from the 1980s to 2009 is when most of Wintergreen was built. Mr. Russo noted that there 
were 1129 long term rental units reported in the census. 

Ms. Allen asked what cost-burdened reflected. Ms. Redfearn explained that it meant that 30% or more 
of their income is spent on housing. Mr. Russo noted that that figure is slightly lower than Virginia 
average. Ms. Redfearn explained that it is a national issue and not specific to the county. Ms. Bishop 
added that the Regional Housing Plan put out by the TJPDC echoes this data.  

Mr. Russo explained that the healthcare workers number being so high likely correlates to commuters 
that are working outside of the county. He added that Nelson County was recently named the best 
county to telework from. 
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Ms. Redfearn then asked the BOS and PC to participate in a workshop to help find their vision and goals 
for the Comprehensive Plan. She first asked them to identify the values that are important to Nelson 
County.  

The following values were listed by the PC, BOS, and County staff:  

• Rural character 
• Community 
• Appropriate/targeted development 
• Community member retention 
• Young citizens and family retention 
• Natural recreation 
• Highest quality natural environment possible 
• High quality educational environment (beyond schools) 
• Population stability 
• Connected  
• Safe 
• Clean 
• Highest quality of services for all 
• Valuable destination 

Mr. Rutherford noted that in Nelson County many people grow up there but then leave. Mr. Barton 
noted that a lot of people want to leave the county after they graduate but then come back to raise 
their children. Mr. Amante added that 70% of people in the county were born there. Ms. Allen explained 



 

 
25 

 

that people move to Gladstone to get out of Amherst, Appomattox, and Buckingham. She noted that it’s 
easiest to get to a store outside of the county from her house. Ms. Redfearn explained that with a 
county of this size with a smaller population there are going to be distinct communities. Mr. Barton 
noted that most of the young people would like to stay. Mr. Rutherford and Ms. Allen explained that 
family is what kept them in the county. Mr. Barton explained that the beauty is an important part of the 
county. Mr. Reed explained that it is a byproduct of the natural environment.  

Ms. Redfearn asked what they wanted in the future. Mr. Reed explained that he would like a high 
quality school environment because that will support the county and its values. 

 

Actions 

• Youth oriented recreation 
• Improve/expand infrastructure to support new development 
• Create more opportunity for by-right housing 
• Higher density housing zones 
• Additional telecom coverage 
• Incentivize and preserve agriculture 
• Prioritize the people while preserving the rural 

Ms. Redfearn then asked them to start identifying priorities  

• Land Use & Development 
• Preserve and protect agriculture, nature, and rural character 
• Incentivize rehabilitation of housing stock 
• Transportation/infrastructure improvements 
• Citizen involvement 

 

Mr. Rutherford asked how you quantify natural resources and define an area as rural. Mr. Rutherford 
explained that the term rural can mean very different things to various groups. Ms. Allen noted that 
they need to focus on the bigger issues.  

Mr. Amante asked about the possibility of incentivizing restoration of abandoned houses. Mr. Russo 
noted that they could come at it as incentivizing renovation. Ms. Allen noted that it is important to bring 
in more job opportunities but that she will always work outside of the county and that Nelson is not 
going to have any huge commercial businesses to provide jobs. Mr. Reed noted that Nelson County 
shouldn’t and can’t be all things to all people. He noted that as long as we have access to certain 
resources (like hospitals) then we don’t need to duplicate them but rather prioritize access to them. Ms. 
Allen asked what transportation is being asked for. Mr. Reed noted that he would like to see an 
Uber/Lyft like scenario available in the county.  

Mr. Reed noted that Nelson County doesn’t look enough at community involvement and citizen 
responsibilities.  
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Mr. Rutherford noted that there has always been a push for jobs that provide a living wage. He added 
that if they want to support jobs they need to support housing as well. Ms. McGarry added that you 
can’t have either of those without infrastructure. Mr. Amante wondered if there were things they could 
do to partner with developers to get apartments built. Ms. Allen added that this includes needs even 
broader than infrastructure such as EMS. Mr. Reed explained that if they create a service based 
economy it can complement the tourism and recreation that they already have and free them from 
having to go the route of a business park. Ms. Allen asked what would be equitable about the services 
and what they are willing to provide. She added that it takes 25 minutes for someone to get to her when 
she calls 911 in Gladstone, where it could take 10 minutes in Lovingston. Ms. Bishop noted that they 
need to facilitate growth in the Route 29 corridor and control it in the northern area of the county.  

Mr. Barton added that the entire county has become a place where people want to retire. He explained 
that they need to have concentrated housing that increases in value to attract families. He added that a 
lot of people are able to work from home now and can live here to be able to enjoy the schools and 
recreation. Ms. Bishop noted that one way to accomplish this could be to establish mixed use zoning in 
the village areas.  

Ms. Redfearn noted that they discussed some fantastic priorities and strategies. She explained that their 
next steps are to take the list and turn it into a vision statement as well as goal statements for each 
element. She explained that their intent is to have these drafts as well as a draft of Chapters 2, 6, and 8 
by the next work session on January 18th.   

Mr. Rutherford noted that he thinks specific topics like housing deserve special attention and should 
have their own meeting. Ms. Redfearn noted that they plan to talk about housing in the third work 
session but they can add an additional meeting to review housing on its own. Ms. Bishop noted that 
they will be working with relevant agencies as they work on each chapter. Mr. Rutherford noted that 
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there will be a Regional Housing Summit in March and that it would be good to meet afterwards to 
discuss housing.  

Mr. Reed made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 PM. Mr. Rutherford seconded the motion.  

Yes:  

Jesse Rutherford 

Skip Barton 

David Parr 

Ernie Reed 

 

 

Ms. Allen made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00PM. Mr. Amante seconded the motion.  

Yes:  

Charles Amante 

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Mike Harman 

 

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Emily Hjulstrom 

Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 

 

 

 


